NORTH HINKSEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 30th APRIL 2015, AT 8.00PM, IN THE SEACOURT HALL, BOTLEY.

Present:
                The Chairman of the Parish Council Councillor A. Pritchard, Councillors Mrs. P. Allen, 
                             E. Batts, R. Carr, Mrs. V. Carr, C. Church, Mrs. A. Dykes, Mrs. J. Hammett, 

                             A. Hardiman, Ms. A MacKeith and Mrs. E. Smith.
                                                         
Others Present:    8 members of the public and A. J. Stone (Parish Clerk).

The Chairman announced that the meeting would be audio recorded and asked anyone recording the meeting to comply with the Parish Council’s guidelines.  

14/155  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor D. Kay and District Councillor Mrs. D. Hallett.  
14/156   
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
                   The following members of the Planning Committee, Councillors Mrs. V. Carr, C. Church,
                   Mrs. A. Dykes, Mrs. J. Hammett, A. Hardiman, and A. Pritchard, declared in relation to
                   Agenda Item 14/163 Council Matters-Item 10 - Planning Committee Applications, that they 
                   knew the next door neighbour (Councillor Mrs. P. Allen) to the applicant in P15/V0891/HH-
                   Conversion of roof space to create 1 bedroom en-suite:  81 Hurst Rise Road, North Hinksey.
14/157       APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF:

          i).   The PARISH COUNCIL MEETING, held on THURSDAY 26th MARCH 2015, were 
          AGREED as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council.
          Councillor C. Church enquired when the results of the Leisure Survey would be
          reported/available

                         ii).  The minutes of the PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETINGS held on 
                         THURSDAY 19th MARCH 2015, and THURSDAY 9th APRIL 2015, were 
                         AGREED as accurate records and signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council. 

 14/158      URGENT BUSINESS APPROVED BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
                  It was UNANIMOUSLY AGREED that the following item could be considered as urgent 
                  business and would be taken as item 14/163 Council Matters-11
                  Planning Committee - Responses  (For consideration by members of the Planning Committee)
                  The following two planning applications were urgent to allow the council's Planning Committee to 
                  respond to them within the Vale's specified time limits.  An extension of time was requested but 
                  refused by the Vale's Planning Officer. 

                  P15/V0891/HH  Conversion of roof space to create 1 bedroom en-suite:  81 Hurst Rise Road,
                                              North Hinksey.
                  P15/V0926/HH  Additional bedroom over the existing garage.  Decreasing the existing footprint: 

                                               45 Hutchcomb Road, North Hinksey.                  
 14/159      MATTERS RAISED BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  
                   There were no matters raised by members of the public.
 14/160      QUESTIONS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS
         Leisure Questionnaire

         Councillor C. Church asked if he could be informed of the number of responses to the Leisure 
  Survey.  Councillor R. Carr explained that he had finished the draft analysis of the results and 
  summary report  and had now, as agreed by the Recreation and Amenities Committee, sent 
  them to the Parish Clerk for verification and for consideration by the new council at its AGM  
  on 21st May 2015.  The Parish Clerk confirmed he had recently received the draft paper work 
  and report, but due to the short deadlines for producing the Annual Report and Final Accounts 


         2014/2015, he had not had any time to look at them.  He would as agreed by the Recreation and 
  Amenities Committee be bringing the report and analyses to the AGM on 21st May 2015. 
 14/161      CLERK’S REPORT
                  Councillors NOTED that: -
                  1).   Playing Fields
                         Scheduled Playing Field Safety Checks – Update
                         Martin Dowie had reported that the play equipment was in working order.    
                  2).   Courses/Meetings/Consultation Documents, Advice and Correspondence – Details 
                         for Councillors Information
                         Councillors NOTED that the Council had received the following/sent the   
                         following details, 
         a).  Final Accounts Audit 2014/2015 - The IIA had completed his audit of the Council's 
              Final Accounts for 2014/2015 and his Audit Report was considered on the agenda at 
              14/163/1 Council Matters Item Consideration of the Independent Auditor's (IIA) Report 
              2014/2015.
        b).  Doric's Planning Appeal - The Parish Council had still not received confirmation that 
              Doric had withdrawn its planning appeal against refusal to approve their planning 
              application for the redevelopment of the West Way complex.
14/162      COUNCIL MOTIONS     
                  There were no council motions. 
14/163
COUNCIL MATTERS
                 1).   Consideration of the Independent Internal Auditor’s (IIA) Report 2014/2015
                        The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard explained the F & GP Committee had met before 
                         this meeting and had AGREED the IIA’s report and Final Accounts.  Councillors NOTED 
                         that by law the Parish Council must consider the report of the IIA and any recommendations 
                         contained in it and that it must be minuted that the report has been considered and any 
                         subsequent actions taken by the council.  The IIA’s internal audit report for 2014/2015 had 
                         been circulated to councillors for their consideration.
                         The Parish Clerk summarised and went through the report with councillors who NOTED the 
                         IIA's comments.  

                        Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes proposed and Councillor Mrs. P. Allen seconded the 
                         resolution that ‘Council NOTES and ACCEPTS the IIA’s Report.  

                        Councillors UNANIMOUSLY AGREED to SUPPORT the resolution.  

                        The Chairman, Councillor A Pritchard congratulated the Parish Clerk on getting another 
                         clean bill of health on the final accounts from the IIA.
           2).   Consideration of the Audited Final Accounts for 2014/2015 (White Paper) and the 
                   RFO’s Out-Turn Report 2014/2015 (Blue Paper)

                   Councillors CONSIDERED and AGREE the attached reports/comments: -
                   a).  Annual Report and Audited Final Accounts for 2014/2015 

                         The Parish Clerk talked councillors through the circulated Annual Report and the  
                         included audited final accounts.  He then explained the level of balances, their 
                         adequacy and the in-year movements between those funds and the General Fund etc.  
                         Councillors CONSIDERED the Annual Report, the audited final accounts and the 
                         explanations given by the Parish Clerk.  
                         Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes proposed and Councillor Mrs. V. Carr seconded the 
                         resolution that Council APPROVED the Annual Report for 2014/2015, which 
                         also contained the audited final accounts for 2014/2015. 
                         Councillors UNANIMOUSLY SUPPORTED the resolution.
                   b). The Responsible Finance Officers Report in relation to the 2014/15 accounts. 
                         The Parish Clerk discussed his report with councillors and explained under and 
                         overspendings under each main budget heading.  He also reminded councillors that the

                         council consider service budgets based on the ‘bottom line’ figure.  He reminded 
                         councillors what the earmarked balances etc covered, and explained that if councillors 
                         agreed the recommendations from the Finance and General Purposes Committee it would 
                         result in a level of General Fund balances which was adequate.  He then discussed the     

                         major reasons for variances between actual and estimated income and expenditure levels 
                         over the main budget headings, and the items of unspent money which were  
                         recommended to be carried forward to the 2015/2016 financial year due to unavoidable 
                         delays in 2014/2015 expenditure.  He finished by discussing the recommendations 
                         contained in his report and informing the meeting that if the carry forwards and transfers 
                         from General Fund balances are agreed  it  would reduce the estimated funds balance to 
                         £20,875, which the Parish Clerk believed was an adequate level for General Fund 
                         balances. 
                              Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes proposed and Councillor Mrs. . Carr seconded the 
                               resolution that Council SUPPORTS the following recommendations: -

                               a). The following unspent balances are carried forward to 2015/16 financial year.

                                    i).  Lime Road Bus Shelter (Council Owned)
                                         The unspent budget of £3,000 for the repair/replacement of the shelter as 
                                         council was still waiting for replacement details and costs from Primesite 
                                         Media. 
                                   ii).  Louie Memorial Pavilion Roof Repairs

                                         The unspent budget of £2,450 for the repair to part of the pavilion roof  
                                         which had not been spent due to unsuitable weather conditions.  (The repair 
                                         was now scheduled for late April/early May 2015).
                                iii).   Louie Memorial Upper Playing Field

                                         The unspent budget of £1,400 for security measures at the 'Upper' playing 
                                         field. 

                                 b). The following additional transfers to ear-marked reserves: -
                                    iv). A further special contribution of £5,000 was made from General Fund to the 
                                         Playing Fields and Development Reserve to help in the longer term aim of 
                                         the council to raise match funding for grant applications for a replacement 
                                         pavilion.

                                   v).  That a further £5,000 was transferred from General Fund balances to the 
                                         Equipment/Internal Fittings Earmarked Reserve towards any costs or 
                                         contributions that the Parish Council may have to contribute/fund to 
                                         ensure adequate internal furniture/fittings at the proposed new 
                                         community hall.
                                         Councillors UNANIMOUSLY SUPPORTED the resolution.
           3).   Annual Governance Statement 
                        Councillors NOTED that it was a requirement of the Annual External Audit process, that 
                         Councillors acknowledge their responsibilities as indicated in the circulated ‘Annual 
                         Governance Statement, (Section 2 of the Annual Return).  The Parish Clerk explained the 
                         reasoning behind the circulated statement and what it covered.  

                        Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes proposed and Councillor A. Hardiman seconded the 
                         resolution that ‘Council AGREES the responses shown in the ‘Annual Governance 
                         Statement’ and AUTHORISES the Chairman to sign the statement to confirm this fact’.     

                        Councillors UNANIMOUSLY AGREED to SUPPORT the resolution.  
           4).    Local Councils in England Annual Return for the Year Ended 31st March 2015  
                   Councillors NOTED that the completed and duly certified annual return for North Hinksey 

                   Parish Council had to be submitted to its external auditor, BDO LLP within specified                  

                   timescales.  The Parish Clerk explained the comparison figures in Section 1 of the 

                   return and that the External Auditors would require explanations for variances between 
                   years. 
                   Councillor Mrs. P. Allen proposed and Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith seconded the 
                   resolution that ‘the audited accounting statements shown in Section 1 of the Annual 
                   Return – Accounting Statements for 2014/2015, be AGREED as an accurate record.
                   Councillors UNANIMOUSLY AGREED to SUPPORT the resolution, and the 
                   Chairman of the Parish Council, Councillor A. Pritchard signed the return 
                   confirming this fact. 
                    Action:  The Parish Clerk to prepare working papers and explanation for the External 
                    Auditor and submit them prior to the specified deadline date. 
                    5).    Remembrance Day Service - Speaker
                            The Chairman of the Remembrance Day Committee Councillor Mrs. V. Carr reported that
                            she had been given two further names of possible Speakers by the Cannon of Christ Church
                            and she would contact them.  Councillor E. Batts also had two possible Speakers to contact.
                            Action:  Councillors E. Batts and Mrs. V. Carr to make contact with a view of making a 
                            recommendation to the AGM in May 2015. 

                    6).    Neighbourhood Plan

                            The Chairman, Councillors A. Pritchard updated the meeting on the latest position.  He 
                            explained that the Vale had publicised the proposed designation of the plan's area and had 
                            received no adverse comments.  There had been a slight delay at the Vale end, but it was 
                            hoped the Vale would give approval within the next week.  Arrangements were in hand for 
                            a meeting of interested parties  in Seacourt Hall on 10th May, with a view of setting up 
                            working groups looking at a number of different areas. 
                    7).    Arrangements for meeting Persimmon Homes, Regarding Amenity Land on the 
                            NHPC side of Tilbury Lane

                            Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett, the Chairman of the Recreation and Amenities Committee and 
                            the Parish Clerk both reported that they had made contact with Persimmon Homes, but had 
                            been unsuccessful in getting them to meet the Parish Council, to discuss the possibility of 
                            the council acquiring amenity land on the NHPC side of the current development off 
                            Tilbury Lane.  It was hoped the builders would enter into discussions nearing the 
                            completion of their development.

                            Action:  The Parish Clerk to continue to try and arrange a meeting with Persimmon 
                            Homes.
                    8).    Outstanding Service Items that Need to be Addressed by the New Council
                            Councillors NOTED the following outstanding items.   
                            a).  To agree a small working group including the Parish Clerk to review/update the existing 
                                  Standing Orders and Financial Regulations (non-statutory requirement elements). 
                            b).  To agree a small working group including the Parish Clerk to consider the 'Seacourt 
                                  Hall Conditions Audit Report', to report their recommendations to Council and discuss 
                                  them with the Seacourt Hall Management Committee.  

                            c).  To consider with the Recreation and Amenities Committee the results of the recent  
                                  Leisure Questionnaire.
                            d). Proposed Western Conveyance - To agree a date and venue for a presentation to 
                                  residents from North Hinksey Parish by the Environment Agency to explain the latest 
                                  position and their future proposals. 
                    9).    Local Highways and Litter Issues
                            Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith reported that the Old Botley Residents Association had

                            reported that they were suffering from the fact that motorists were now able to come into 
                            Old Botley from both roads bordering their houses where previously it had been a one way 
                            system.  There had been an increase in vehicle speed and noise and residents were looking 
                            for speed humps to be installed and hoped that the new Parish Council would support this 
                            request.  Issues of traffic at the various junctions in Botley could be addressed in a future 
                            Neighbourhood Plan.  Councillor E. Batts reminded the meeting that the Vale had agreed  
                            to allow an additional brown bin collection sometime in May 2015.  
                            Action:  Councillor Batts to provide the Parish Clerk with the information to allow 
                            notices to be put on the parish noticeboards.  
                            Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett was concerned by the additional local traffic that had been 
                            generated by the closure of the westbound A420 works which resulted in motorists taking 
                            short cuts through estate roads.
                            The Parish Clerk reminded councillors that they should take up their concerns with their 
                            local County Councillor as the County Council were the highways authority.  
        10).    Brief Quarterly Reports from Chairs of Other Committees (Progress/Issues of Interest) 
                   i).   PLANNING COMMITTEE

                         The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard reported that Mace were taking the lead for the 
                         proposed re-development of the West Way complex based on a reduced size development.  
                         They had indicated that they would be listening to the views of local residents, but warned 
                         that the developer had informed the council that as a result of a reduction in the size of the 

                         new development there would be less space and money available to finance the building of 
                         new community facilities.
                         Councillor E. Batts informed the meeting that Oxon CC had refused the request to dump 
                         building material on land at the back of the development of two houses in Stanton Road,

                         which now meant that the material had to be removed from the site.
                  ii).  ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE, INCLUDING NORTH HINKSEY NATURE RESERVE 
                         AND COMMUNITY ORCHARD   
                         The Chairman, Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith summarised the works undertaken in the 
                         Allotments, Community Orchard and North Hinksey Nature Reserve.  The allotment's 
                         well project had been completed and the water levels would be monitored over the summer 
                         to see if the bore needed increasing in size before the well was finally capped.  There were 
                         7 vacant plots currently and the arms had been removed from one of the benches in the 
                         Community Orchard which Councillor Ms. MacKeith would investigate.  Two allotment 
                         holders were looking at setting up an Allotments FaceBook site to allow plot holders to 
                         have a discussion/information forum and it was proposed to have a show in September 
                         2015.                          
                 iii).  FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 
                         Nothing further to report.
                 iv).  RECREATION AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
                         The Chairman, Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett explained that the NHCV's had been planting 
                         trees in the copse which had been donated by the Woodland Trust.  Unfortunately, many 
                         of the young trees had been vandalised along with the protective shields.  A number of trees 
                         had been downed as a result of the strong winds and those near walkways had been
                         removed.  The pond had been cleared out, the fen was looking good and had been partially 
                         cut-back and general maintenance work had been undertaken.  There was also a number of 
                         incidents of anti-social behaviour in the playing fields and these had been reported to the 
                         TV Police.
                  v).  REMEMBRANCE DAY COMMITTEE  
                         Councillor Mrs. V. Carr informed the meeting that there would be a 2 minute silence, held 
                         outside the Co-operative store in the precinct at 3.00pm on Friday 8th May, to

                         commemorate the 70th Anniversary of VE Day.

                         Action:  The Parish Clerk to put up notices to advertise the event. 
                 Other Connected Organisations   
                 vi).  LOUIE MEMORIAL PAVILION MANAGEMENT TRUST 
                         Councillor Ms. A. MacKeith informed the meeting that the LMPMT's AGM was held on 
                         Tuesday 28th May 2015.  They had made a surplus of approximately £1, 500, had 4 regular 
                         users and it was suggested the council's Recreation and Amenities Committee should meet 
                         there at least once a year.  The roof repair was taking longer than hoped and Martin Dowie 
                         the caretaker had reported that it was hoped the work would be done in May 2015.  The 
                         football pitch needed some money spent on it and the committee were hopeful of attracting 
                         a new football team.
                         Dave Bunce had resigned as Secretary, but a replacement had been found.  D. Blaze had 
                         agreed to continue as Treasurer and Emmett Casley would be giving up the Chairman's role 
                         due to increased work commitments.  
                vii).  SEACOURT HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE  
                         Councillor Mrs. A. Dykes reported that the committee were discussing redecorating the 
                         hall.  Councillor E. Batts confirmed that the 3 yearly electrical testing would be done in the 
                         summer and there were 2 new regular bookings of the hall.
               viii).  BOTLEY TRAFFIC ADVISORY COMMITTEE  
                         Nothing to report.
                 ix).  NEIGHBOURHOOD ACTION GROUP (NAG)    
                         Councillors Mrs. V. Carr and Mrs. J. Hammett reported that there had not been a meeting 
                         of the group for some considerable time.       
        11).   Planning Committee Issues 
                  As this was the last meeting of the current council, the Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard 
                  took the opportunity of thanking all councillors, especially the members of the Planning 
                  Committee for their support, all Chairmen and councillors, and the Parish Clerk for his help 
                  and guidance.   

                  Councillor Mrs. P. Allen joined the members of the public for this item and members of the 
                  Planning Committee (Councillors Mrs. V. Carr, C. Church, Mrs. A. Dykes, Mrs. J. Hammett,

                  A. Hardiman and A. Pritchard),  then considered the following planning applications: -
                         P15/V0891/HH  Conversion of roof space to create 1 bedroom en-suite:  81 Hurst Rise Road,

                                                     North Hinksey.

                                                     Councillors were concerned that the proposed building would be the 
                                                     equivalent of 1.5 storeys and would be a major development in both size 
                                                     height and bulk on the site.  As the land slopes (approximately 1.5 metres 
                                                     between properties) the elevations of the plans do not adequately 
                                                     demonstrate the size and height of the proposed conversion 
                                                     and the effect it will have on the property at 79 Hurst Rise Road which will
                                                     be both overlooked and have restricted light into their main living room and 
                                                     sun lounge.
                                                     Councillors therefore agreed by 5 votes to 0 votes (Councillor Mrs. J. 
                                                     Hammett abstained from voting) to OPPOSE the application.  
                         P15/V0926/HH  Additional bedroom over the existing garage.  Decreasing the existing 
                                                     footprint:  45 Hutchcomb Road, North Hinksey.                  
                                               Councillors noted that the proposal was to build to the same height as 
                                               previous applications, but would be 1 metre further away from the boundary 
                                               wall.  Although it would make a small difference, it was not a significant 
                                               difference and councillors still believe that the change giving an extra parking 
                                               space and the additional 1 metre from the boundary wall was still insufficient 
                                               to overcome the committee's previously submitted objections to the proposed 
                                               development which would still have an overbearing wall of 2.5 storeys 
                                               height close to the bungalow at 45A Hutchcomb Road, restricting light into 
                                               what are their principle windows.

                                               Councillors UNANIMOUSLY AGREED to continue to OPPOSE the 
                                               application.  
    14/164      ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
   Councillors CONFIRMED the following payments.
                      Ch. No.
Payee

             Expenditure
                              
               Amount  
                      102488  
Mrs. A. Dykes

Beverages etc for the APM on 12/03/2015          £      19.56
   102489
Graham Sillman

Various works at the LM Car Park, the NHNR   £    979.00
                                                               and Maintenance to Play Equipment.                                                                    
   D/Debit
VWHDC


1st Instalment Business Rates - LM Pavilion
£       2.57


     102490
Oxford Green Belt

Subscription 2015/16



£     15.00
                  Network
   102491
ORCC


Subscription 2015/16


 
£     65.00
   102492
OALC


Subscription 2015/2016



£   828.08

                      102493 
T. H. Neale


Grass Cutting - March 2015


£     42.50

                      102494  
Arrow Accounting

IIA Fees 2014/2015 Accounts


£   243.84 
   102495
M. T. Dowie

P/T Caretaker Fees – April 2015 

£   245.00
   102496 
A. J. Stone

 
Net Salary April 2015+ 50% Broadband

£1,472.37
      


                                                                       TOTAL                   £ 3,972.92
14/165      REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
                  As it was within the Purdah period before the elections there were no formal reports received
                  from County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden and District Councillors E. Batts and Mrs. D. Hallett.
                  Councillor E. Batts informed he meeting that it would be his last meeting as a Parish Councillor 
                  for North Hinksey having been on the council continuously for 24 years.  He thanked the 
                  Chairman and other councillors and wished the new council well in the future.  He also thanked 
                  the Parish Clerk for his sterling work over the years and the fact that he had kept the council on the 
                  straight and narrow during that time.
                  The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard thanked Councillor Batts for the considerable work and 
                  valued contributions he had made over the 24 years he was a Parish Councillor and wished him 
                  well in his new constituency. 
14/166      OTHER DOCUMENTS AND LETTERS RECEIVED
                  There were no further documents to report.

14/167      DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

                21st May 2015

AGM of the Council  (8.00pm)
                  28th May 2015

Planning Committee  (7.45pm)
                  18th June 2015

Remembrance Day Committee  (7.00pm)
                  18th June 2015

Planning Committee  (7.45pm)
                  25th June 2015

Council  (8.00pm)

                     The meeting closed at 9.40pm

